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Setting the Scene: The Liberty Riot of 1768 
 
In March of 1768, Francis Bernard, the royal governor of Massachusetts, feared that disgruntled 
colonists might undermine the peace in Boston. In the heated atmosphere of Boston it was not 
uncommon for “Men with Clubs” to assemble outside the houses of Custom’s commissioners 
and threaten their families and destroy their property.1 Intimidated by local mobs, Custom’s 
officials often stopped collecting duties, turning a blind eye to illegal importations. Given the 
dangerous atmosphere, it is not surprising officials demanded protection to continue their 
service. “The commissioners have asked what I can give them if there should be an insurrection; 
I answered none at all. They then desire me to apply to the general for Troops; I tell them I 
cannot do it, ” wrote Francis Bernard to the English Secretary of War.2 Pressured by his own 
Customs commissioners for not providing enough protection and intimidated by colonists who 
warned him of the dangers of requesting troops, Bernard had to find a middle path. After 
assuring the commissioners of Boston’s safety, Bernard refused to call the troops. Bernard was 
well aware of the threat colonists placed on his job and reputation: any more encroachments on 
the colonists would surely result in an insurrection. But even after refusing to offer protection, 
Bernard sensed that an insurrection loomed on the horizon: “I am well assured that it is the 
intention of the Faction here to cause an Insurrection against the Crown Officials, at least of the 
Custom house, as soon as any kind of Refusal of their extravagant demands…and they depend 
upon being supported in this by some of the other Colonies.”3 Bernard was not far from the truth. 
 
On the evening of June of 10, 1768, Bernard’s fears materialized after John Hancock’s sloop was 
seized by British custom officials. Earlier that day, Benjamin Hallowell, the comptroller, and 
Joseph Harrison, the collector, boarded Hancock’s sloop, the Liberty. The commissioners saw an 
opportunity to settle the score with John Hancock, who previously outwitted the commissioners 
in an incident with the Lydia.4 The seizure was ordered on a strict interpretation of the law: The 
Liberty had not received proper permits before loading oil and tar.5 The commissioners also 
hoped to make an example of Hancock, a prolific smuggler and one of Boston’s wealthiest 
merchants. Intent on tightening up enforcement after their arrival in November, the 
commissioners believed that an effective seizure would raise the opportunity cost of smuggling.6 
After boarding the Liberty, Hallowell and Harrison ordered that the ship be moved from the 
wharf to the harbor, next to the HMS Romney.7 As The Liberty was about to be moved, a mob of 
“chiefly sturdy boys and Negroes” formed delaying the seizure and roughing up Hallowell and 
Harrison, who barely escaped with their lives.8 The mob “seized a very fine pleasure boat of Mr. 
Harrison’s, dragged it through the streets, and at last burnt it before Mr. Hancock’s door. They 
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likewise did considerable damage to the house of Mr. Williams, the inspector general,” reported 
John Mein’s Boston Chronicle.9 By midnight, the crowd had grown to several thousand, 
intimidating and threatening officials before settling down early in the early morning. Fearing for 
their lives, the commissioners and other officials fled aboard the HMS Romney and later to 
William Castle.10 
 
The Boston Gazette portrayed the seizure of Hancock’s sloop as an infringement on the rights of 
colonists and warned that Bernard would likely request the troops. At the same time, Francis 
Bernard sensed that his tenure as royal governor was likely to end for he was left with no choice, 
but to request troops. His reports to London and his dealings with local leaders reveal an anxious 
and distressed governor intent on keeping his power. In the aftermath of the Liberty Riot, 
Bernard’s negotiations with local leaders, the press, customs commissioners, and his superiors in 
London illustrate how power was not simply derived from London’s authority, but rather a 
product of compromise and negotiation. In other words, whether it be a customs commissioner or 
the royal governor, maintaining power involved adapting to local pressures and sensibilities 
while keeping a firm stance on certain issues. The Liberty Riot illustrates what Historian Jack 
Green argues in Negotiated Authority: “authority structures have been created not strictly by 
imposition from the top down or from the center out but through an elaborate process of 
negotiation among the parties involved.”11 In the wake of the riot, it became evident that imperial 
officials had to contend with local sensibilities and realities to exercise their duty. 
 
Francis Bernard, the Colonists, and London 
 
In the weeks following the Liberty Riot, the Sons of Liberty organized a fury of town meetings.12 
A group of men calling themselves an “Assembly of Freeholders and Other Inhabitants of the 
Town of Boston” produced a petition that appeared in the Gazette. Apart from the usual 
arguments against parliamentary taxation and impressment, the petition commented on the Board 
of Customs and requested that the HMS Romney leave the harbor.13 “We cannot but hope that 
being convinced of the impropriety and injustice, of the appointment of a Board, with such 
enormous power, and the inevitable destruction which would ensure from the exercise of their 
office, will never re-assume it,” asserted the petition.14 In other words, the colonists succinctly 
presented their view of the commissioners: their presence was not welcome. 
 
Bernard’s response to the petition was telling: in an effort to maintain his power, he engaged in a 
process of negotiation, compromising on certain issues and standing firm on others. With regards 
to imperial taxation, the crux of imperial discontent, Bernard wrote, “I cannot pretend to enter 
into any dispute between you and your parent state: I decide to be faithful in regard to 
both…preserving a perfect conciliation between them.”15 Interestingly, Bernard did not take a 
hard line on the issue at hand; instead, he portrayed himself as unable to judge between the two 
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sides, essentially refusing to give an opinion. With regards to protecting the commissioners, 
Bernard reversed his opinion stating, “they shall not relinquish the exercise of their commission, 
I must not fail to give them all the protection, aid and assistance in my power. If in so doing I 
shall give offence, I shall be sorry for it.”16 Bernard took a firm stance, indicating that he must 
protect the commissioners, yet he did not say how he would protect them. Bernard avoided 
mentioning the troops in public, understanding that mentioning them would create more disorder.  
Instead, he planned to reveal the coming of the troops gradually, hoping that a gradual release 
would be palatable to the colonists.17 Finally, when addressing the issue of impressment Bernard 
emphasized that he would do everything in his power to fix the issue. His interaction with the 
public underscores his willingness to compromise if it meant maintaining power. He understood 
the need to please the public when it could bolster his support, but also retain a firm stance when 
his career was on the line.  
 
On the surface, Bernard was very powerful: he could easily bypass the assembly and request 
troops to Boston. Indeed, Bernard had the backing of the Earl of Hillsborough, the Secretary of 
State for the Colonies, and the written consent of the King. But doing so in a heated 
atmosphere—where the powerful made it clear that “every such person who solicits or promotes 
the importation of troops at this time, is an enemy to this town and province”—would quickly 
bring his career to an end.18 Bernard held off requesting troops until he felt that he no longer had 
control of the civil government. After proroguing the legislature to call troops, Bernard “kept 
clear of being concerned in it,” but he was well aware that he would still be implicated in 
bringing the troops to Boston.19 Bernard admitted that if all else failed he must take care of 
himself and flee to the Castle where the commissioners had fled to safety in June.20 In practice, 
Bernard had to contend with local players for power, namely the Sons of Liberty and newspapers 
like the Gazette. The pressure placed on Bernard shaped the decisions he made, underscoring 
how the politically possible was determined by the socially acceptable.  
 
Bernard not only contended with pressures from below, but also from his superiors in London. 
On July 20th, Bernard discovered that General Gage’s regiment was not coming to Boston, but 
was instead kept on standby in Philadelphia. Frustrated by the news, the governor reflected on 
the possible outcomes. If the troops arrived, Bernard noted that he would be “made answerable 
to the Fury of the people.”21 If not, he would be “made answerable to the King for all the ill 
Consequences which shall follow the want of the troops here.”22 A resigned Bernard admitted, “I 
must say that this bringing me between two Fires is very hard; and I would add very cruel.” Not 
only did the governor deal with an enraged populace, but also reluctant commanders and 
demanding superiors. Bernard engaged in a complicated balancing act to shore up his power: he 
had to please the seething colonists who wished him gone, his superiors in London who 
demanded revenue from the colonies, and fearful customs commissioners who begged for 
protection. Rather than ruling with an iron fist, the governor compromised on a range of issues 
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with the public, hoping to shore up his power. To contend with the Liberty Riot, Bernard had to 
exercise his power, yet to do so entailed treading lightly and compromising on a range of issues. 
The aftermath of the Liberty Riot exemplifies Bernard’s negotiated if crumbling authority.  
 
A Different World View: Henry Hulton and the Customs Commissioners 
 
On the enforcement end, the commissioners also faced a tradeoff between their safety and 
executing their duty. Facing bribes and physical threats, customs officials often lacked the 
incentive to enter ships and write up smugglers. As Bernard put it in a letter to Lord Barrington, 
“The Officers either do not dare or dare not know where the Goods are carried. Many Merchants 
say they will not suffer Custom House Officers to go on board their Ships.”23 Smuggling in 
Boston became common place and enforcement was lax—only one ship was successfully 
prosecuted in court between 1765 and 1767.24 Smugglers were well known to the townspeople: 
“One Man has unloaded his Cargo without entering it the Custom House: it was done in the 
Night with a strong hand; but it is publicly known as if it had been at Noon Day,” explained 
Bernard in the same letter to Barrington.25 Henry Hulton—a remember of the Board of 
Customs—described smuggling and commercial chicanery as engrained in the character of the 
colonies: “The trade had been so long habituated in indulgences, so well-practiced in smuggling, 
and the Officers so long used to connivance, and neglect.”26 Tightening up enforcement in the 
contentious atmosphere of the colonies would prove difficult for the new Customs Board that 
arrived in November, 1767. 
 
In the eyes of colonists, the Board that ordered the seizure of Hancock’s ship was a source of 
imperial disunity. The Gazette labeled them tyrants, intent on taking the colonists’ liberty and 
rejoiced when the Board fled for safety.27 The homes of commissioners were easy targets for 
angry mobs who were agitated by the Gazette and incentivized to take action by the Sons of 
Liberty. Many officials were tarred, feathered and beaten with clubs when they ran into mobs.28 
Hallowell and Harrison barely escaped with their lives after boarding Hancock’s Liberty. 
Executing enforcement duties meant dealing with often angry and powerful merchants like John 
Hancock who could summon large masses of people to disrupt enforcement. Therefore, changing 
a culture of smuggling was impossible without greater authority and protection. “To establish 
and enforce regulations for better management, required more authority than the Board 
possessed, or than the Government might choose to exert,” asserted Hulton.29 Without unlimited 
protection and resources, customs officials had to compromise.  
 
Like Governor Bernard, custom officials had to negotiate their authority. In practice, 
enforcement proved to be a complicated endeavor: only certain laws were enforced and only 
certain merchants prosecuted. Interestingly, when asked by Charles Townshend what goods 
Britain should tax, Henry Hulton answered, “It may be best, Sir, before you lay new duties to see 
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those well-collected that are already laid.”30 Hulton, a pragmatist, understood the need to avoid 
further taxing colonists. Any more taxes could endanger the safety of tax officials. Hulton’s 
writings illustrate a measured, moderate response to imperial disunity. He was interested in 
maintaining commercial ties, rather than straining relations with additional taxes. Hulton also 
had a few brushes with the mob—not unlike those faced by Hallowell and Harrison when they 
boarded the Liberty. “When I was pelted by the Mob last summer, I took it quietly, and said 
nothing. And I am told they now say I am such a patient, quiet Gentleman, they will trouble me 
no more,” he remarked.31 This brush with the mob perhaps moderated Hulton’s stance towards 
smugglers who could summon large crowds. 
 
The Liberty incident demonstrates an overreach by customs officials. In other words, seeking to 
make an example of John Hancock’s prolific smuggling and settle a personal score, the 
commissioners picked the wrong fight. Without adequate protection, they boarded the ship of the 
most powerful merchant in Boston, expecting no resistance. They then proceed to book the 
Liberty on a narrow interpretation of the law, rather than waiting for an egregious and obvious 
violation. Hulton’s moderation and understanding of negotiated authority did not reveal itself in 
this decision. Instead, the commission’s attempt at flexing their muscles egregiously backfired, 
resulting in a riot that revealed the royal governor’s tenuous grip on power and eventually 
brought the troops to Boston. 
 
The historian Jack Greene argues that colonial power structures involved a negotiation between 
the all the parties involved, even the least advantaged. The aftermath of the Liberty Riot 
exemplifies how maintaining power involved moderating stances in some cases and drawing 
lines that could not be crossed in others. Bernard’s sensitivity to local reaction and willingness to 
compromise could have hastened the arrival of the troops and thus his removal, but it more likely 
extended his term as royal governor. More importantly, Bernard’s dealings with the local leaders 
and customs commissioners illustrate how his power was not simply derived from the top down, 
but through a complicated process of compromise and negotiation. Similarly, customs officials 
also had to reach a middle ground when enforcing regulations. If not, they could find themselves 
dealing with a violent mob. 
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